
 
            
 
VIA ELECTRONIC AND USPS MAIL 
 
July 16, 2019 
 
Dear NHFT member: 
 
We’re writing to make sure that you have the facts—and the decisions based on those facts—
regarding a challenge to the December 2018 election for NHFT officers. In March 2019, 
former NHFT Vice President Tom Burns filed an appeal of the election results with the 
national AFT. Mr. Burns ran as a candidate for NHFT president, losing to Mr. Cicarella by 20 
votes (a third candidate, Ms. Cameo Thorne, also ran).  
 
When concerns are raised about a local election, we take it very seriously indeed. The AFT 
Constitution authorizes the AFT Executive Council to investigate when allegations are made 
that an election in an AFT affiliate has been conducted in a way that violates the local or AFT 
constitution or the standards set up by federal law. The AFT conducted an in-depth 
investigation into the election allegations made by Mr. Burns, including a hearing by an 
appointed committee of AFT Executive Council Vice Presidents, with all parties interviewed 
under oath. A copy of the AFT Decision and Order is available at the following link: 
https://www.aft.org/sites/default/files/aft_decision_concerning_the_internal_elections_at_t
he_new_haven_federation_of_teachers.final_.0709196.pdf. We have also been advised that 
the U.S. Department of Labor is conducting its own investigation.  
 
Mr. Burns has also alleged that Mr. Cicarella, as NHFT president, had mismanaged and 
misused union funds for his own benefit. In response, AFT Connecticut commissioned a 
thorough investigation of this allegation, conducted by an independent lawyer, Michael 
Doyle. It included interviews with NHFT elected leaders, the local’s Certified Public 
Accountant, and Mr. Burns, as well as a careful review of the local’s financial processes and 
records.  
 
What we found: There were no improprieties in how the election was run, and no evidence of 
misuse or mismanagement of union funds by Mr. Cicarella. There was no evidence of ballot 
tampering or ballot security issues, or of improper use of the union newsletter or other union 
perks to advance Mr. Cicarella’s candidacy. We found no evidence for Mr. Burns’ claims that 
Mr. Cicarella mishandled/misused union funds. In fact, Mr. Cicarella’s expenditures as 
president are well-documented and are regularly approved by the NHFT Treasurer, Vice 
President (the position Mr. Burns previously held), and Finance Committee. An independent 
CPA performs an annual audit of the NHFT’s expenditures and assets. NHFT’s finances are 
well-run and transparent. 
 
Despite these findings, however, the AFT has decided that the election must be rerun. During 
our election investigation, we discovered that members of three private-sector NHFT 
chapters weren’t given a chance to vote in the December 2018 election. These chapters (a 
group of private school teachers at the Cedarhurst School of Yale University’s School of 
Medicine, and two visiting nurse associations in the New Haven area) total about 27  
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